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Creating a safer place for all
by Morley Lymburner

Keeping the community safe means everyone
must work at it. Police can not do it all with out the
cooperation of the community. I found, in many cases,
people in the community would like to do more but
feel their ability to actually fight crime is limited by
their fears, resources or abilities.

Ask any police officer how you can be a game-
changer in reducing crime and invariably they say,
“Just be a good witness and then call.” Now-a-days
being a good witness can mean such things as writing
down what you saw to help refresh your memory later
and even take a picture of what happened if you have
a cell phone. It also means being willing to come to
court to give testimony.

We are not all Batman or super heroes. Almost
all of us really want to see the bad guys caught but not
sure how or in which way to help. Sometimes what is
happening is just too close for comfort and the court
process seems a bit too daunting. However you still
feel you just can not standby or permit something bad
to happen in your community.

Crime Stoppers is the perfect solution for many.
Anonymously supplying the police with a heads-up is
of tremendous help. No need to get involved further.
No courts or lost time. By pointing police to the right
people or place you become a directional sign rather
than a stop light... and an anonymous hero who, we
feel, should be rewarded in some way.

A police officer’s level of success is quite often
predicated on the number of informants they can cul-
ture in the community. Informants are invaluable but
it takes a long time to develop and quite often they
have a “what’s in it for me” attitude that can go down
murky roads.

Crime Stoppers is the one personal source that
places the potential of every eyeball in the commu-
nity on an equal footing to reduce and prevent bad
things from happening or from getting much worse.
The program also encourages anonymous informants
by offering cash for information that leads to arrests
or solves a serious issue in the community.

The Crime Stoppers program has proven to be
effective and successful through its vast expansion
througout North America and beyond since 1973. Grey
and Bruce county is fortunate to have a program of
their own but there is no free ride on taxpayers money.
Without direct government funding, community vol-
unteers raising funds to cover expenses and rewards
through curling bonspiels, baseball and golf tourna-
ments as well as classic car tours that introduce peo-
ple to the region’s natural beauty.

Through a constant balance between people
phoning in tips, stepping up to volunteer, donating and
sponsoring, we have a safer community for all.

Communities, industry, merchants and individu-
als are encouraged to donate money, time or resources
to help support this program. The difference this has made
over the past many years is distinctly noticeable.

If you want to find out more go to www.CSTIP.ca,
phone 519-371-6078 or anonymously calling in a tip
to 1-800-222-TIPS. Remember, it’s your community
and it’s your call.

Morley Lymburner U.E., M.S.M. , lives in
Kincardine and is a retired publisher and
former police of ficer. He is currently the
Vice-Chair of the Board of Crime Stoppers
of Grey Bruce.
Email: Morley.S.Lymburner@gmail.com

TIPSTER Magazine is published quarterly to support the goals and objectives of Crime Stoppers of Grey Bruce Inc. Its main
purpose is to serve as a networking tool to reduce crime through public awareness and encourage the reporting of criminal
activity within the community. Crime Stoppers is a community-based program that combines the police, media, and members
of the public in a co-operative effort to solve crime. All copyright privileges have been waived in this publication so that
readers are encouraged to copy and share it with others. Although authors and content are vetted before publishing, Crime
Stoppers of Grey Bruce does not accept responsibility for the accuracy of the articles as supplied.

Board Chair: Peter Reid Program Coordinator: Drew Kalte
Vice Chair / Editor: Morley S. Lymburner Contributing Board Member: Laurie Del Net
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by Laurie Del Net
President, SafeTeaVis Inc.

We are all at risk. We hear the stories every time
we turn on the news, or scroll through social media,
and yet the Canadian Anti-Fraud Centre (CAFC) re-
ports that in January of 2022 alone, 5,569 reports of
fraud were received, totalling 34 million dollars in
losses. It is also worth noting that the CAFC also re-
ports that only five per cent of all frauds actually get
reported. Of the scams that were reported, investment
scams resulted in the most significant losses, with a
reported $113 million reported in 2021.

In addition to investment scams, the CAFC re-
ports that the top five reported scams were extortion,
phishing, merchandise scams, and service and vendor
scams. The Ontario Provincial Police also report an
increase in the number of scams associated with home
renovations and contractors.

Acting Without Thinking

Regardless of the nature of the scam, one thing
is true across the board; the scammers want you to
hurry. They want you to act without thinking! They

March is Fraud Prevention Month so let’s discuss the
growing list of scams and ways by which you can be

separated from your hard-earned money.

want you to open your door, open your text, open your
email, and open avenues for them to access your in-
formation and your money. And they want you to do
it before you have time to think or confirm what they
are telling you or asking you to do. Scammers are also
getting more sophisticated with elaborate documents
and apps designed to impress.

So how can we protect ourselves?

• SLOW DOWN!
• Think for a moment
• Did I request this quote?
• Did I ask for information?
• Did I invite a contractor or vendor to my home?
• Would a legitimate contractor be going door to

door and be asking for an unreasonable amount
of money up front?

• Would my bank ask me to give information by
phone or email?

If the answer to any of these questions is no, be
concerned. Remember that your bank, and government
agencies DO NOT ask you for identity or banking in-
formation by phone, nor would they ever ask you to
pay a debt using gift cards.
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Founder and President of SafeTeaVis Inc., Laurie
Del Net has over 30 years of safety and security
management experience. As a senior member of
the management team for several large ret ailers
and telecommunications comp anies, she has
managed teams of investigators and analysts, and
was responsible for all aspects of physical secu-
rity, loss prevention, cyber security , theft, fraud,
and health and safety programs and training.
Laurie was also part of the new store develop-
ment teams, dealing with new builds, merchan-

dise replenishment, cash management and more. Laurie brings all of this
experience to SafeTeaVis Inc. to help small businesses, home owners
and cottagers assess their risks and build customized protection plans.
Her ultimate goal is to educate, raise awareness and prevent her clients
from being a victim of crime.

For further information check out www.safeteavisinc.ca

Internet and Email Fraud

If you receive an email or text message which
uses urgency with phrases like “limited time offer”,
“act now” “immediate attention required”, stop, don’t
click, don’t follow links, and don’t provide personal
information. Cyber criminals target people not sys-
tems and they do their homework, and so should you.
If you receive an email from an official looking ven-
dor or bank, check the phone numbers or website links
against what you have on file. Do not respond to the
email or text, but rather make a call to attempt to verify
what you have received.

Don’t be fooled by official looking logos. Re-
view signatures, names, and email addresses carefully.
You may find that a trusted name is misspelled ever
so slightly in an attempt to fool you. You may also
note spelling and grammatical errors in the body of
the email or text. Any of these things can be a clue to
a possible scam.

Social Media

We are also vulnerable on social media. As much
as these platforms have been enormously helpful dur-
ing the pandemic, keeping us closer to loved ones and
allowing us to see and purchase items from the safety
of our homes, they come with risks. You can mini-
mize these risks by being mindful of what you post,
what you respond to, what friend requests you accept
and what files you open.

You should also be careful not to post informa-
tion that tells the world that you are away from your
home. Wait until you are home to post those awesome
beach pictures! Posting them in real time, while you’re
away, is an invitation for a break in to occur at home.

You should also be certain that you have adequate
password protection on all platforms, apps and de-
vices. It is critical to revisit your password security
regularly. Be sure that you are using long, compli-
cated passwords that include a variety of letters, num-
bers, and symbols. The longer the password, the harder
it is to crack. Be sure that you are using unique pass-
words for each system, platform and device. Using
two stage authentication whenever available, may take
a few seconds longer, but it will add a vital layer of
protection.

Keeping security and virus protection current on
all devices is also important, as the updates frequently
contain vital security patches that will further protect
you and your data.

Report The Crime

Lastly, if you do fall victim to fraud, report it!
Call the police and report it to the Canadian Anti-Fraud
Centre. You may be embarrassed, or upset, and be
uncomfortable telling anyone that you’ve been
scammed, but sharing the details with police and the
CAFC, will help them track trends and identify the
criminals. You may hold a piece of the puzzle that
makes an arrest possible!

If you still have questions or concerns, or you’re
unclear about the security of your systems, your home
or your business, call in a professional. The money
you spend with them may save you a great deal more
down the road.
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COLD CASE

Published January 4, 1992

The body of 26-year-old Gregory Lembke of
West Grey was found in a lot near Mount Forest on
Jan. 4, 1992. He was a 26 years old and was separated
from his wife at the time of his death and lived alone
in a rural farmhouse outside of Ayton, Ontario.

Lembke had been shot in the neck and head at
close range with a .410 calibre shotgun. Investigators
know the murder occurred at this location. One spent
.410 gauge, Remington 3", Number 6 shot, shotgun shell
casing, and one live .410 Remington shotgun shell were
found in the middle of the driveway leading into the
area, on the east side of the closed wooden rail gate.

Lembke did not own a motor vehicle but a dark
blue 4x4 style pick up truck, seen in Gregory Lembke’s
driveway the evening before his body was found, is
of particular interest to police.

On April 15th,1992 police were informed of the
discovery of two guns, located in the south ditch of
the Egremont-Glenelg Township Line, in Southgate,
Ontario. One gun was found to be a Norica, bolt ac-

Unsolved Murder of
Gregory Lembke,
Mount Forest, Ontario

tion repeater, single barrel .410 gauge shotgun, model
1500 Ranger. This shotgun was confirmed as the gun
that shot the spent .410 gauge shotgun shell found at
the murder scene. This gun was found to have been
stolen in a residential break-in late in 1991. Also sto-
len in this entry was a Curtis video cassette recorder
which was later recovered after being resold.

Police have conducted hundreds of interviews
and completed all forensic testing, however the mur-
der remains unsolved. It is hoped that with the pas-
sage of time some people with further knowledge of
this crime might come forward or at least pass an
anonymous tip on to Crime Stoppers to direct the in-
vestigation further. If anyone wishes to become a wit-
ness the province of Ontario is offering a $50,000 re-
ward for information leading to a conviction.
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(GUELPH) At approximately 5:00am on Wednesday
February 15, 2022, a theft occurred from a commer-
cial address located on Edinburgh Road North, be-
tween Willow Road and Speedvale Avenue West in
Guelph.

Stolen was a trailer, described as black in colour,
with “Seadoo” written on the back. Inside the trailer
were two Arctic Cat ATVs. A suspect vehicle was cap-
tured on video towing away the trailer and is described
as a grey, 4-door Chevrolet or GMC pickup.

Total value for the theft is estimated at $30,000.
• • •

(WELLINGTON NORTH) At approximately 2:00am
on Wednesday March 2, 2022, a theft occurred from a
business located in Arthur.

Stolen from the property was a 2021 black 24-
foot enclosed car trailer. Value of theft is estimated at
$25,000.

The suspect vehicle is described as a white GMC
Sierra HD model with a crew cab.

• • •
(GUELPH) Sometime overnight on Wednesday Feb-
ruary 16, 2022 a theft occurred from a business prop-
erty located on Malcolm Road in Guelph.

Stolen was a camper trailer, described as a Kodiak
17-foot single axle, white and blue in colour, with a
white cover with blue stripes.

The trailer was being stored at the location and
is valued at more than $30,000.

(ELDERSLEY TWP.) Crime Stoppers of Grey Bruce
and the South Bruce OPP are seeking the public’s help
in solving the theft of a utility trailer.

Sometime between December 31, 2021 and Janu-
ary 3, 2022, a white United 6' x 12' enclosed utility
trailer, bearing plate E7396Z and equipped with a tan-
dem axle and the name “Farrow Electric” on the side,
was stolen from a property along Thomas Road in
Elderslie Township.

The value of the stolen trailer, including electri-
cal parts stored inside, is more than $14,000.

• • •
(BRANT TWP) Sometime between 12:00 p.m. on No-
vember 30, 2021 and 9:00 a.m. on December 1, 2021,
a green 36 foot Horst header wagon, equipped with
four-wheel steering and valued at $10,000, was sto-
len from a property along Sideroad 25 in Brant Town-
ship.

The serial number is on file with police.
• • •

(POINT CLARK) Sometime between 7:00 p.m. on
July 18, 2021 and 12:00 p.m. on July 19, 2021 a black
8' x 6' utility trailer, bearing plates L6726B, was sto-
len from a residence along Attawandaron Road in
Huron Township (Point Clark).

The trailer has a full down gate and had a load of
cedar fence boards when it was taken.  The value of
the stolen trailer and fence boards is $5,500.
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(BRANT TWP.) Sometime between 12:00 a.m. on
November 5, 2021 and 8:00 a.m. on November 9,
2021, a white Look cargo trailer, bearing plate J1494X
and equipped with a tandem axle and a roof mounted
solar panel, was stolen from an address along Main
Street North in Brant Township.

The trailer contained a Miller 250 Bobcat welder,
crimping machine, and a number of hand tools.  The
value of the stolen trailer and its contents is more than
$35,000.

A photo of the stolen trailer is available.

(HEPWORTH) On November 12, 2021 at 12:30 p.m. three unknown suspects attended a residence on Spencer
Street in Hepworth and stole a Puma travel trailer.

The suspects departed in two vehicles with the trailer in tow behind a white pickup truck with “U-Haul”
decals on the side; and a silver vehicle believed to be a Subaru. It is strongly believed the decals were replicas
as the vehicle is not in the U-Haul fleet.

Surveillance photos of the trailer and suspect vehicles are available.

(PAISLEY) Sometime between 12:30 a.m. and 9:30 a.m. on
October 31, 2021, a gray
Suzuki AXI 750 ATV bearing
plate 4TV58; and a 5' x 7' gal-
vanized utility trailer with
drop down loading ramp,
bearing plate V5170S, were
stolen from a residence along
Balaklava Street in Paisley.
The total value of this theft is
$18,000 and the serial num-
bers are on file with police.
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Sometime between 11:30 p.m. on February 24, 2022
and 12:30 a.m. on February 25, 2022, a silver Toyota
GR86 MT was stolen from a property along Bruce
County Road 4 in Brant Township.

The car was unplated at the time of the theft, but
the vehicle identification number is on file with police.
The value of the stolen vehicle is estimated to be more
than $33,000.

The photo above is similar to the stolen vehicle.

Sometime between 9:00 p.m. on February 26, 2022
and 10:00 a.m. on February 27, 2022, a black Hyundai
Elantra, bearing plates CTKR 963, was stolen from a
residence along 5th Avenue South in Chesley.

The vehicle identification number is on file with
police.

The photo above is similar to the stolen vehicle.

Sometime between 7:55 a.m. and 10:15 a.m. on
February 15, 2022, an orange and black Polaris
Switchback Pro-S 800 snowmobile, bearing licence
8AP894, was stolen from a property along Yonge Street
South in Walkerton.

Then, sometime between 9:00 p.m. and 10:00 p.m.
on February 15, 2022 a black Polaris Indy FST Classic
snowmobile, bearing plate 955267, was stolen from a
property in the 5000 block of Highway 9 in Kincardine
Township.

The serial numbers for both snowmobiles are on
file with police.

The photos above are similar to the stolen vehicles.

Crime Stoppers of Grey Bruce and the Grey Bruce
OPP are seeking the public’s help in locating a stolen
tractor.

The tractor is described as a red 2020 Mahindra 6075
model, and the vehicle identification number (VIN) is
60754FPAL.

This tractor is part of an ongoing property crime
investigation, and Police believe that some of the
branding on the tractor may have been removed.

The photo above is similar to the stolen vehicle.
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Text Message Rebate Scam
The Ontario government says it is aware of a text

message phishing scam falsely claiming to help individuals
get their licence plate renewal fee refunds.

The text messages appear to ask residents to click on
a link in order to get their $120 back. The words
“ServiceOntario” are seen at the top of the text, making it
appear as though the message was approved by a legiti-
mate government source.

“Individuals should not open or click on any links as
this message is not authorized by ServiceOnt ario and is a
scam,” a spokesperson for the Ministry of Government and
Consumer Affairs said in a statement.

“ServiceOntario will not contact you directly to provide
a link to a refund. Ontarians will receive refunds for licence
plate stickers directly by cheque through the mail in late
March and through April.”

Hydro False rebate Claims
If you get an email that looks like it’ s from the On-

tario Energy Board (OEB) about rebate programs, be ex-
tra careful.

The board is warning of email scams making the
rounds and the emails often look like they’re from them, but
they’re not.

They typically include a link to an “application form” to
get the rebates and consumers are told they have to sched-
ule a home energy assessment.

The board says that’s not the case.
OEB officials say the emails are not from or in any way

endorsed by the board. They won’t email you or call you
about energy rebates unless you have reached out first.

They say beware in particular of emails that are sent
from @energyassistanceprogram and refer to the “Energy

Assistance Program” or the “Assistance Program”. That entity
is not affiliated with or endorsed by the OEB.

Some emails include links to an
energyassistanceprogram.org website, which is not an
OEB website. They say they’ve also heard about an email
sent from @ontariogreensavings.com that refers to “On-
tario Green Savings” and that link to the same web site.

There are programs through the province and board
to help customers with their energy bills and you can find
out more by clicking here.

No energy assessment, audit, inspection or home visit
is needed to qualify for any of the legitimate programs and
you also don’t have to buy any goods or services from any
company.

If you are worried about any suspicious communica-
tions, you can also contact the Canadian Anti-Fraud Centre
at 1-888-495-8501. Originally reported by Durham Radio
News

How Utility Scams Work
Someone calls claiming to be from your gas, water,

or electric company. They say your service will be cut
off if you don’t pay them immediately . This is a scam.
Real utility comp anies don’t do this. But these
scammers want to scare you into p aying, before you
have time to confirm what they’re telling you.

How To Avoid Utility Scams
Hang up and call the utility comp any yourself. Call

the company using the number on your bill or the utility
company’s website even if the person who cont acted
you lef t a call-back number . Of ten times, those call-
back numbers are fake. If the message came by text,
don’t respond and do the same. If your bill says you
owe anything, pay it as you normally would, not as the
caller says.

Never wire money or p ay with a reloadable card,
gift card, or cryptocurrency to anyone who demands it.
Only scammers will require one of those kinds of
payment. Your utility company won’t ask you to pay that
way. Once you send the money , you probably won’t
get it back.

If you’re actually behind on your utility bills, read
Getting Utility Services: Why Your Credit Matters to learn
more about your options.
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Data from the Federal Trade Commission (FTC)
indicates that bogus cryptocurrency investments led
to an unprecedented increase in online scams last year.

Cryptocurrency is an easy target because while
it’s surging in popularity, there’s still a lot of confu-
sion about how it works and a lot of people are inter-
ested in the online world.

This is especially true among younger people who
are digitally savvy but less financially literate.

People ages 18-to-39 were more than twice as
likely to report losing money to social media scams
as older adults last year.

Investment-related scams on social media are the
most common, representing 37% of all reported losses.
The next most popular scams are romance and online
shopping scams. The greatest volume of complaints
filed to the FCC came from rackets related to online
shopping. The FTC said “people send money, often
cryptocurrency, on promises of huge returns, but end
up empty handed.”

Fraud cases from social media now account for
roughly 25 per cent of all fraud cases in the U.S., up
18x from 2017.

In 2021, more than 95,000 people reported los-
ing around $770 million to fraud schemes on social
media.

FTC highlighted the role Facebook and Instagram
play in social media fraud, noting that more than a
third of people who reported losing money to an online
romance scam said it began on one of those platforms.
It can be assumed a lot of the online shopping scams

would have been from these platforms as well. Axios
reported that “Nearly nine out of ten named Facebook
or Instagram as the platform in which online shop-
ping scams related to undelivered goods originated,
the agency said.

“We put significant resources towards tackling
this kind of fraud and abuse,” said a spokesperson for
parent company Meta.

“We also go beyond suspending and deleting ac-
counts, Pages, and ads. We take legal action against
those responsible when we can and always encourage
people to report this behavior when they see it.”

The FTC, which regulates advertising, noted in
its report that cheap, targeted ads on social media make
it easier for fraudsters to hyper-target victims using
information like their interests or past purchases.

Google and Facebook restricted crypto-related
ads in 2018. Google reinstated them in a limited ca-
pacity last summer.

REMEMBER
You could be eligible for a
reward up to $2,000 if your
tip leads to an arrest or
recovery of property.

(This article was originally sourced from axios.com.)
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THANK YOU TO OUR 2021 SUPPORTERS
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Data from the federal government released on
March 17th shows police-reported hate crimes spiked
sharply across the country during the first year of the
pandemic.

Crime Stoppers of Grey Bruce initiated a pro-
gram, "Hate Is Not Anonymous," last November in
recognition of this growing trend which is now con-
firmed by Stats Canada.

"By their very nature hate
crimes are the number one fac-
tor in a society's decay," says
Morley Lymburner, Vice
Chair of Crime Stoppers of
Grey Bruce. "It can start with
ethnic jokes and then escalate
to verbal and physical assaults
that society can not afford to
ignore."

The unique program,
which points out that hate is
not anonymous but your re-
sponse can be, was high-
lighted on Crime Stoppers
web site and promoted
through press releases across
the two counties. To date sev-
eral incidents have been re-
ported and recordings of property damage submitted
and posted on the Crime Stoppers web page.

Nationally a detailed analysis on the number of
hate crimes in 2020 published by Statistics Canada,
shows them rising 37 per cent overall in Canada from
2019, with police reporting a total of 2,669 that year.
In B.C., they rose 60 per cent and, when adjusted for
population, the incident rate was higher than any other
province or territory.

Nationally, 2020 had the highest number of po-
lice-reported hate crimes since comparable data be-
came available in 2009. The data also shows crimes
targeting race or ethnicity almost doubled in 2020
compared to 2019.

Statistics Canada says the pandemic further ex-
posed and exacerbated issues related to community
safety and discrimination in Canada, including hate
crime.

According to a crowd-sourcing survey conducted
by the federal agency early in the pandemic, respond-
ents belonging to visible minority groups were three
times more likely to have perceived an increase in race-

based harassment or attacks compared with the rest of
the population. Asian respondents felt the most at risk.

In July 2021, more than half of Asian Canadians
surveyed by the Angus Reid Institute said they had
suffered discrimination over the past year. In Vancou-
ver, police said anti-Asian hate crimes increased 717
per cent during the first year of the COVID-19 pan-
demic.

The increase did not happen right away. The data
indicates that when initial lock
downs were in place, the num-
bers were lower in the first
month and a half of the pan-
demic than in 2019. They then
rose rapidly between May and
December and 43 per cent of
them were violent.

Hate crimes targeting In-
digenous people more than
doubled nationally but ac-
counted for only three per cent
of police-reported crimes
across Canada.

According to Statistics
Canada, self-reported data in-
dicates that rates of violent vic-
timization among Indigenous
people were more than double

that among non-Indigenous people, but also showed
that Indigenous people have lower confidence in po-
lice, the justice system and other institutions than their
non-Indigenous counterparts.

Hate crimes targeting religion actually declined
16 per cent from 2019. The decrease was primarily
because hate crimes targeting the Muslim population
dropped by 55 per cent in Canada in 2020, from 182
incidents to 82 incidents. In contrast, crimes against
Jewish people rose five per cent.

Crimes targeting an individual because of their
sexual orientation were down by two per cent. How-
ever, violent crimes accounted for almost 58 per cent
of hate crimes targeting a sexual orientation compared
to 20 per cent in crimes targeting religion and 47 per
cent of those targeting race or ethnicity.

Analysis of all police-reported hate crimes be-
tween 2011 and 2020 shows that victims of violent
hate crimes committed on the basis of their perceived
Indigenous identity or sexual orientation tended to be
the youngest among hate crime victims and sustain
the highest proportion of injury.

Pandemic caused spike in hate crimes
Sourced: Canadian Press and Crime Stoppers of Grey Bruce
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Crime Stoppers programs work in a highly confidential
world in order to protect the identities of people who communi-
cate with them. For many this means they do not completely
understand the programs’ beginnings or how they became the
popular community helping organization they have become.

Michael Carmen became the catalyst for Crime Stoppers
when he was shot to death during a gas bar robbery on July 24,
1976 in Albuquerque, New Mexico. The 20-year-old college
student was working part-time to earn extra money not only to
help with his tuition, but to pay expenses for his upcoming
wedding.

It was sometime after 2 a.m. when a man confronted Car-
men with a shotgun in the kiosk and demanded money from the
cash register. After grabbing about $130 from the till, the gun-
man pointed his 12-guage weapon and fired a blast from less
than two feet away into Carmen’s abdomen.

When Carmen collapsed to the floor, the bandit callously
stepped over the dying victim and took several cartons of ciga-
rettes from a display case before escaping in a getaway vehi-
cle driven by another person.

Police were alerted a short time later when a customer
pulled into the Fill-Em-Fast service station on Wyoming Avenue
to purchase gasoline and found Carmen in a pool of blood moan-
ing for help.

Greg MacAleese was one of several detectives from
Albuquerque’s Violent Crimes Unit who was summoned from
home to assist members of the Homicide Squad with the inves-
tigation. There were no witnesses and the victim had been
whisked to Presbyterian Hospital where doctors were fighting
to save his life.

MacAleese assigned patrol officers to canvass the neigh-
bourhood to see if anyone had seen or heard anything, while he
made his way to the hospital’s emergency department to see if
Carmen could provide any details to identify those responsible.
The injuries were catastrophic and Carmen wasn’t able to com-
municate.

He died minutes later with MacAleese at his side.
The young detective called the police department’s chap-

lain and, shortly before daybreak, they made their way to Car-
men’s home to inform his parents of the tragedy.

Carmen’s senseless slaying was one of a number of homi-
cides in recent years which gave Albuquerque a reputation of
being one of the most violent and crime-ridden cities in the United
States. Because of this, MacAleese had spent several months try-
ing to devise a plan to reduce and solve crime in an effort to
make the community safer and more secure for residents.

He came up with the idea of making appeals through the
media for information on unsolved cases, offering a reward to
anyone who helped solve a crime and guaranteeing the individual
anonymity so they wouldn’t have to provide their name or tes-
tify in court.

The concept intrigued Albuquerque’s police chief, Bob
Stover, but angered other senior officers and a number of col-
leagues who couldn’t fathom the thought of allowing a witness
to slip through their fingers.

Although Chief Stover thought the idea had merit, he in-
sisted MacAleese prove his “out of the box” theory could be
developed into a full investigative tool and utilized to solve crime.
It was a daunting task but MacAleese worked to put the various
pieces together with the formation of a partnership between the
police, media and the community.

MacAleese, who was born in Picton, Ontario, had joined
the Albuquerque Police Department only three years earlier and
had a meteoric rise to detective. Before becoming a police of-
ficer, he graduated from college with a journalism degree and
had worked with the Associated Press and the Albuquerque Trib-
une until he found the pressure of deadlines too stressful.

It was his knowledge of the media and a realization of the
public’s need for a safe and secure environment that helped
MacAleese incorporate the various components that finally cul-
minated with the world’s first Crime Stoppers program.

There was also a great deal of frustration when leads fiz-

Helping All Communities Stay Safe

by Cal Millar

( Continued -> )
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zled out in the Carmen killing and MacAleese realized the slay-
ing met all the criteria to be the first Crime Stoppers appeal. It
also fulfilled a promise made to Carmen’s mother that
MacAleese would do everything possible to find those respon-
sible for killing her son.

A recreation of the gas bar shooting was produced by
KOAT-TV and broadcast September 8, 1976 on the evening news-
cast while the Albuquerque Tribune and some radio stations car-
ried stories about the special appeal and the $1,000 reward offer
to track down Carmen’s killer.

Several hours later, MacAleese received a call from some-
one who gave details of a car speeding away from the gas station
at the time of the slaying and the description of two occupants.
The vehicle was located some time later and investigators iden-
tified the owner and another individual resembling the passen-
ger described by the anonymous caller.

There was no evidence linking the two people with the
homicide and detectives worked for months before finally con-
necting the pair to the robbery and Carmen’s death. A procedural
error forced a judge to dismiss the murder charge against the
bandit who fired the shotgun blast that killed Carmen. But a week
later a jury convicted the getaway driver and he was sentenced
to life in connection with the slaying.

Meanwhile, from the initial launch, Albuquerque’s Crime
Stoppers hotline was getting calls from people with tips on a
myriad of unsolved crimes, including the identity of a person
responsible for a series of vicious sexual attacks in the vicinity
of a local shopping mall.

With Crime Stoppers immediate success of solving crime
in Albuquerque, the program rapidly expanded to a number of
other communities across the United States and into Canada.
Calgary opened the first Crime Stoppers program in Canada in
1982 followed a year later when Hamilton set up the first pro-
gram in Ontario.

For designing what has been called one of the top three
innovations in modern day policing, MacAleese was honoured
with the Police Officer of the Year award in the United States.
The other innovations cited with Crime Stoppers are fingerprint-
ing and DNA.

Today, there are more than 1,700 Crime Stoppers programs
in 32 countries with a crime being solved every 14 minutes some-
where in the world as a result of information provided anony-
mously by individuals to various Crime Stoppers tip lines.

Crime Stoppers units are also linked through an informal
network and today form the largest crime solving partnership
with police in the world.

( Continued -> )
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It is important to know that Crime Stoppers is not a police
run operation, but actually charitable organizations run by local
volunteers who rely on donations to maintain tip lines to receive
anonymous information to help police in solving crime. Dona-
tions are also used to pay rewards of up to $2,000 whenever a
crime is solved.

Internationally, Crime Stoppers focuses on Cyber Crime;
Environmental and Wildlife Crime; International Fugitives; Hu-
man Trafficking; Illicit Trade and Financial Crime. Nationally
Crime Stoppers takes tips on potential terrorist acts; drug and
gun smuggling, as well as missing persons. And locally pro-
grams focus on all crime from bicycle thefts to bank robberies
and street muggings to homicide.

Local Crime Stoppers programs also take tips on victimi-
zation of the elderly, illegal dumping, animal cruelty and of-
fences against wildlife, arson, fraud or basically any criminal
activity affecting residents. Programs also focus on the safety
and security of students in local schools and activity related to
drug smuggling and illicit drug use.

The latest partnership with Crime Stoppers builds on pre-
vious successful initiatives, namely, the initiatives to promote
aviation safety, which began in June 2018, to help reduce the
number of dangerous attacks from hand-held lasers against all

Cal Millar is a retired Toronto Star
general assignment reporter
concentrating on crime and
policing issues. He is a founding
member of Toronto Crime Stoppers,
a director with Crime Stoppers
International and is on the board of
Crime Stoppers in Halton Region.
He is the author of four general
interest crime books. Cal is married
with two adult children and a
grandson and resides with his wife
in Burlington.

types of aircraft.
Through the years, Crime Stoppers has been recognized

by several heads of state, including Presidents of the United
States, Canadian Prime Ministers and Queen Elizabeth II. In a
2019 letter, Prime Minister Justin Trudeau praised the efforts of
Crime Stoppers for helping solve and reduce criminal activity,
and ensure safety in neighbourhoods across Canada.

Members of Crime Stoppers across the country take pride
in their efforts to improve the quality of life of their fellow citi-
zens by ensuring safe communities.
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New-Life Mills
252 14th Street
Hanover  ON  N4N 3C5
rbakker@newlifemills.com

Sprucedale Agromart Limited
291 Yonge Street South
Tara  ON  N0H 2N0
sreid@sprucedale.com

CMR Insurance
3 Absalom Street West
Mildmay  ON  N0G 2J0
mcraig@cmrinsurance.com

Waterloo Brewing Company
400 Bingemans Centre Drive
Kitchener  ON  N2B 3X9
georgec@brickbeer.com

RBC Wealth Management
Dominion Securities
Owen Sound  ON  N4K 5N8
brian.davenport@rbc.com

Trillium Mutual Insurance Company
495 Mitchell Road South
Listowel  ON  N4W 0C8
tmacdonald@trilliummutual.com

Steven’s Restaurant & Villa Motel
195 Toronto Street South
Markdale  ON  N0C 1H0
jimddimakos@gmail.com

Howick Mutual Insurance Company
40592 Amberley Road, RR4
Wingham  ON  N0G 2W0
kinglis@howickmutual.com

John Ernewein Ltd.
18 Industrial Road
Walkerton ON  N0G 2V0
jhodgins@ernewein.com

Fritz-Alder Precast
173 Concession 6
Chepstow  ON  N0G 1K0
lisah@fritzall.com

NFP Canada
105 Garafraxa Street South
Durham  ON  N0G 1R0
knelson@secureinsurance.ca

Germania Mutual Insurance Company
P.O. Box 30, 403 Mary Street
Ayton  ON  N0G 1C0
marketing@germaniamutual.com

Todd & Associates
IG Private Wealth Management
Owen Sound  ON  N4K 3E6
Ronald.Todd@igpwm.ca

Vanderwerf’s Independent Grocer
1244 Highway 21
Port Elgin  ON  N0H 2C0
mon02162@loblaw.ca

CFP  Investment Planning Counsel
374 7th Avenue
Hanover  ON  N4N 2H9
jeff@leifsofinancial.ca

Roberts Farm Equipment
014945 Bruce Road 10
Chesley  ON  N0G 1L0
kaitlyn@robertsfarm.com

Troy Life & Fire Safety
1042 Second Avenue East
Owen Sound  ON  N4K 2H7
susan.quiquero@troylfs.com

DAC Checker Produce Ltd.
50 Ontario Road
Walkerton  ON  N0G 2V0
lisa@dactrailers.ca

West Wawanosh Mutual Insurance Co.
P.O. Box 130 – 81 Southampton St.
Dungannon  ON  N0M 1R0
jennifer.moore@wwmic.com

Chapman’s Ice Cream Ltd.
100 Chapman’s Crescent
Markdale  ON  N0C 1H0
sreid@chapmans.ca

Heinz Auto Body
946 7th Avenue
Hanover  ON  N4N 2K1
heinzautobody@on.aibn.com

RKS Electric
RR2
Walkerton ON  N0G 2V0
rks@wightman.ca

Dr. Don McCulloch
786 Goderich Street
Port Elgin  ON  N0H 2C3
donmcculloch@hotmail.com

ServiceMaster Grey Bruce
318610 Grey Road 1
Owen Sound  ON  N4K 5N4
cochrane.m@rogers.com

BDO Canada LLP
P.O. Box 760,
121 Jackson Street
Walkerton  ON  N0G 2V0

Kubota/Earth Power Equipment
206005 Highway 26 West
Meaford  ON  N4L 1A5
jcook@earthpowertractors.com

Wakeford &  Company CPA
1580 20th Street East
Owen Sound  ON  N4K 5P5
aaw@bmts.com

Lipskie Appraisal Service
411 B Durham Street East
Walkerton  ON  N0G 2V0
jamie@lipskieappraisal.com

Bill Walker, MPP
920 1st Avenue West, Suite 100
Owen Sound  ON  N4K 4K5
bill.walkerc1@pc.ola.org

Ortho Solutions
209 Dundas Street East, Unit 10
Whitby  ON  L1N 7H8
ortho_solution@hotmail.com
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HuronTel
60 Queen Street, P.O. Box 220
Ripley  ON  N0G 2R0
ryan.mcclinchey@hurontel.on.ca

Shorty’s Grill
967 Third Avenue East
Owen Sound  ON  N4K 2K7
shortysgrill@gmail.com

Belfor (Canada) Property Restoration
457 Douro Street
Stratford   ON  N5A 3S9
neara.williamson@ca.belfor.com

Environmental Sales & Service
P.O. Box 1078
Owen Sound   ON  N4K 6K6
ess.os@gbtel.ca

Ben Lobb, MP, Huron-Bruce
5101 Highway 21 South
Port Elgin  ON   N0H 2C5
ben.lobb.A1@parl.gc.ca

Locking Business Furnishings
1036 Third Avenue West
Owen Sound  ON  N4K 4P8
info@locking.ca

Mr.  Alex  Ruff, MP
1131 Second Avenue East, Suite 208
Owen Sound  ON  N4K 2J1
alex.ruff@parl.gc.ca

Kristen’s Pharmacy
197 Albert Street South, Unit #3
Southampton  ON  N0H 2L0
kristenspharmacyrxhealthmed@gmail.com

Complete Flooring
235 North Rankin Street
Southampton  ON  N0H 2L0
completeflooring@hotmail.com

TC Insurance Adjusters Ltd.
566 Queens Avenue
London   ON   N6B 1Y8
tc@tcia.ca

Strigberger, Brown & Armstrong LLP
1 Blue Springs Dr., Ste 200
Waterloo  ON  N2J 4M1
dstrigberger@sbalawyers.ca

McCormick, Haney & Brimblecomb LLP
P.O. Box 2307
Kitchener  ON  N2H 6L2
greg@mhblawfirm.com

Satori Consulting
102 - 3370 South Service Road
Burlington   ON  L7N 3M6
sandiv@satoriconsultinginc.ca

MDD Forensic Accountants
148 Fullarton Street, Suite 1704
London   ON  N6A 5P3
sgallant@mdd.com

Doerr Claims Services Inc
92 Caplan Ave., Ste 114
Barrie   ON  L4N 9J2
greg@doerrclaims.com

Mr.  Brad Arnold
Sedgwick  119 Albert Street
Stratford  ON   N5A 3K5
Brad.Arnold@sedgwick.com

Ceasar’s Appraisal
88 Thomas St
Harriston  ON  N0G 1Z0
john@caesarsappraisals.com

Adante Consulting
150 Eglinton Ave E., Ste 803
Toronto  ON  M4P 1E8
Ron.schwartz@adante.ca

Hatten Home Hardware
421 1st Avenue North, P.O. Box 370
Chesley  ON  N0G 1L0
andrewhatten@hattenbuildingcentre.ca

Culligan Caissen Water Technologies
1299 16th Street East
Owen Sound  ON  N4K 1Z4
sherry.juniper@culliganwater.ca

Walker Industries
323545 East Linton Side Road West,
Kemble  ON  N0H 1S0
BGillespie@walkerind.com

Farm Mutual Re
350 Pinebush Road
Cambridge ON  N1T 1Z6
ssmith@farmmutualre.com

Georgian Bay Fire & Safety
P.O. Box 803, 1700 20th Street East
Owen Sound  ON  N4K 5W9
mcummings@gbfire.com

BrokerLink Inc
1796 16th Street East, Suite C
Owen Sound  ON  N4K 6X8
nbutchart@brokerlink.ca

Barclay Wholesale
809 Concession 10, RR2
Dobbinton  ON  N0H 1L0
info@barclaywholesale.com

Burke’s Brick Work
380 Normanton Street
Port Elgin  ON  N0H 2C3
ericthomasburke@gmail.com

SafeTeaVis Inc.
580 Mary Street, P.O. Box 437
Wiarton, ON  N0H 2T0
Laurie@safeteavisinc.ca

Smitty’s Fine Furniture
170 3rd Street
Hanover  ON  N4N 1B2
christinam@smittysfurniture.com

Lisa Thompson, MPP Huron-Bruce
408 Queen Street, P.O. Box 426
Blyth  ON  N0M 1H0
sarah.baird@pc.ola.org

Bell (Midcom)
425 10th Street
Hanover ON N4N 1P8
kmiller@midco.ca

THANK YOU TO OUR 2021 SUPPORTERS
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A school teacher was arrested today at Toronto’s
Pearson International airport as he attempted to board a
flight while in possession of a ruler , a protractor , a com-
pass, an ancient wooden device called a "slide-rule" as
well as a code device called an "abacus" that he claimed
was a calculator.

At a morning press conference, the Attorney General
said he believes the man is a member of the notorious Al-
Gebra movement. He did not identify the man, who has
been charged by the RCMP with carrying weapons of math
instruction.

  "Al-Gebra is a problem for us," the Attorney General
said. "Al-Gebra has terrorized many young people for years.
They derive solutions by means and extremes and some-
times go off on tangents in search of absolute values”.

 "They use secret code names like 'X' and 'Y' and re-
fer to themselves as 'unknowns,' but we've determined that
they belong to a common denominator of the axis of medi-
eval with coordinates in every country.”

 As the Greek philosopher Isosceles used to say ,
"There are three sides to every triangle.’"

 When asked to comment on the arrest, the head of
Airport Security said, "If God had wanted us to have better
weapons of math instruction, he would have given us more
fingers and toes.”

• • •
So I am at the mega grocery store scanning and bag-

ging my almost $300 worth of groceries while the employee,
that wants $15 an hour, "monitors" my bagging and then
this happened;
Her: Why are you double bagging all of your groceries?
Me: Excuse me?
Her: You are wasting our bags!
Me: if you don't like the way I'm bagging the groceries,

feel free to come on over here and bag them for me.
Her: That's not my job!
Me: Okay, then I will bag my groceries how I please if

that's all right with you.
Her: Why are you using two bags?!
Me: Because the bags are weak and I don't want the

handles to break or the bottoms to rip out.
Her: Well that's because you are putting too much stuf f

in the bag. If you took half of that stuff out and put it
in a different bag then you wouldn't need to double
bag. (ten seconds of me just staring at her)

Me: So you want me to split these items and put half of
them in a different bag so that I don't have to double
bag these items.

Her: Exactly.
Me: So I would still be using two bags to hold the same

number of items.
Her: No, because you wouldn't be double bagging.

(Pressing two fingers to my left eye in an attempt to
make it stop twitching)

Me: Okay, so here I have a jug of milk and a bottle of
juice double bagged. If I t ake the milk out and re-
move the double bagging and just put the milk in the
single bag and the juice in that single bag I'm still
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using two bags for these two items.
Her: No, because you are not double bagging them so

it's not the same number of bags.(Looking around at
other customers who at this point are enjoying the
show.)

Me: Is this like that Common Core math stuff I keep hear-
ing about?

Her: Never mind you just don't get it.
And with that she went back to her podium so she could

continue texting or playing games on her phone.
• • •

My husband and I went through a fast-food driveway
window and I gave the cashier a five dollar bill. Our tot al
was $4.25, so I also handed her 25 cents.

She said, 'you gave me too much money.'
I said, 'Yes I know, but this way you can just give me a

dollar back.'
She sighed and went to get the manager as I grew

embarrassed at the increasing line behind me. The man-
ager asked me to repeat my request.

I did so, and he handed me back the 25 cent s, and
said, 'We're sorry but we don’t do that kind of thing.'

The cashier then proceeded to give me back 75 cents
in change. I then gave her four quarters and asked if she
could exchange this for a loonie. The light finally came on.

Do not confuse the people at drive-through windows.
• • •

We had to have the garage door repaired.
The repairman told us that one of our problems was

we did not have a 'large' enough motor on the opener
I thought for a minute and said that we had the largest

one made at that time, a 1/2 horsepower.
He shook his head and said, 'Y ou need a 1/4 horse-

power.
I responded that 1/2 was larger than 1/4 and he said,

'NOOO, it's not. Four is larger than two.'
We haven't used that repairman since.

• • •
We recently had a new neighbour call the local city

council office to request the removal of the DEER CROSS-
ING sign on our road.

The reason: 'Too many deer are being hit by cars out
here! I don't think this is a good place for them to be cross-
ing anymore.'

Send us your stories about your walk on the laughter side. - crimestopgb@bmts.com
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